VILLAGE OF MILLSTADT

ZONING BOARD MEETING

APRIL 25, 2023
7:30 P.M.
 
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Mike Wegescheide, with the following board members answering to roll call: Mike Wegescheide, Ron Krick, Wayne Muskopf, Mark Germann, Dave Graf, Charlie Butzinger and Michael Mueth. Adam Romero, the Zoning Administrator, was present. 
A motion was made by Mark Germann and seconded by Wayne Muskopf to approve the February 28th minutes. The motion carried unanimously. 
Mike Wegescheide announced that there was one hearing on the agenda.


Hearing V-198 for a pavement requirement variance at 1212 South Jefferson Street
Crissy Pipik swore in all citizens wishing to speak.

VOGEL/RODEMICH HEARING: Mike Wegescheide stated the owner is Gene Rodemich. The applicant is Lee Vogel. The property is located at 1212 South Jefferson Street and is in an Industrial district. Mr. Vogel stated he had submitted a letter to the Board. The last time he asked for this variance, the meeting was held in the hallway due to it also being an election day. He believes it was blurry on what he was asking. He had asked that the Board members stop by his site and described what they would have seen. What he has planned would be conducive to what is in the Industrial section of the Village. Other buildings were built in the Industrial section without the Zoning Commissioner at the time demanding the need for pavement. The ordinance makes sense for parking lots that are in front of the businesses that have hundreds of customers using it per day. With the variance he is asking for, there would still be a little less than two acres of pavement. Anyone driving down the highway would only see pavement. The proposed rock zone would be in the back and would have little significance to the appearance of the lot. Mr. Vogel stated requiring him to pave this area creates a hardship for him. It does not allow this project to be viable and doesn’t make sense to move forward. It is the same as why the streets in town aren’t blacktopped or made from concrete; it would not make sense financially. As an independent businessperson he is very aware of making decisions that make sense. He has invested several million dollars in this town for projects that make sense, and he believes this request makes sense. Dave Graf clarified that the area Mr. Vogel does not want to pave is to be used for vehicle storage. Mr. Vogel added the proposed plan is to store boats, campers, and RVs. There would be little activity back and forth because they would just park their item and leave it in that zone. Mike Wegescheide asked how many units Mr. Vogel was planning for. Mr. Vogel answered that at full capacity it could hold forty items. There would be an area with a roof and the units would have three sides that will not touch the ground to prevent additional things being stored there. Wayne Muskopf asked how much tax revenue this would generate for the Village. Mr. Vogel answered he believes it would generate $12,000 a year in real estate taxes which is more than the couple hundred dollars it is currently generating as an agricultural property. Wayne asked how much of that $12,000 does Mr. Vogel think the Village will receive. Mr. Vogel answered he does not know how it is divided up. He will possibly be employing one full-time person plus a possible part time maintenance person. Charlie Butzinger asked if oil and chip is considered pavement. Adam Romero answered no, the acceptable usages are asphalt and concrete. Mr. Vogel stated there are some areas on an industrial property where it makes sense to have pavement but why is he being required to have 100% pavement? There are many businesses in the Industrial section where minimal pavement is being utilized. The previous administration decided that it was not necessary with previous properties. Mark Weis stated he owns the property next to this proposed project; he does not see there being an issue with where Mr. Vogel would like to have just rock. Mr. Vogel added that he wants this community to look nice and even Adam has told him that he is one of the most professional people he has met. Laura Schmidt stated that there is a property between her property, Custom Marble, and this proposed project. She is in favor of Mr. Vogel’s plan because it is laid out well. She does not think that he should even have to ask for this variance because of how the other properties in the industrial section look. Mike Wegescheide stated that they are just looking at the current ordinances; the Board does not know the reasons why other properties were allowed to build the way they did. Mrs. Schmidt stated this proposed project goes along with the surrounding area. If the Village wants future growth in the Industrial section, they should not keep trying to enforce the paving requirements. She agrees that Mr. Vogel’s properties are always clean and look nice; the rock area will be in the back of his property and would not be seen by anyone driving on the oil and chipped road. Dennis Cooper stated he owns MAC Medical and while he does not know Mr. Vogel well, he does know that he has brought more tax revenue to the Village than anyone else at this meeting. If the Board members aren’t asking what they can do to support these businesses, then why are they here. The administration needs to ask what they want; if they want to grow like Columbia or is it that they want to stagnate? There are vacant lots in the Industrial section because no one wants to have their business in Millstadt; it is a hayseed area in other’s eyes. There are aspirations to grow the industrial section but unless they are allowed to do what they need to do to grow their businesses it will not happen. Mr. Cooper stated that the Village thinks the new ballpark, that the Mayor takes all the credit for, will bring people to town. The Industrial section is old coal mine property; the ground is settling in that area and nothing of real value will want to build there. If this project pays $12,000 in real estate tax and 6% to 8% of that comes to the Village, that is better than getting nothing, especially since Mr. Vogel keeps some of the nicest properties in town. Mr. Vogel stated that the fact that he has local businesspeople supporting his request and no one opposing it should be taken into consideration. Ron Krick asked Mr. Vogel if he would drop this project if his variance isn’t approved. Mr. Vogel answered that having to pave that area will turn his storage fees upside down so no, it does not make sense for him financially. Ron asked why it has taken Mr. Vogel almost a year to figure this out, especially considering that he has been in front of the Zoning Board previously after the first time this variance was denied. Mr. Vogel answered that he has been very busy, and it has taken a lot of time to get estimates back. When he finally got the estimates back, he realized it would put his project upside down. Mark Germann asked if he got an estimate to oil and chip the area. Mr. Vogel answered no because it is not an acceptable use for pavement, but he is open to looking into it. Dave stated that the Zoning Board is not there to promote businesses in town but to enforce ordinances as written and recommend granting variances where alternatives aren’t feasible. They cannot grant a variance when the sole reason is financial hardship. It will not work if the Zoning Board recommends approval every time a business wants to come in and do whatever they want. Mrs. Schmidt asked why they can’t just follow how it was done previously. Dave answered the Board only looks at what is in front of them at the moment. While it does seem logical that what was allowed before should keep going, that is not how it works. They must look at if the request is warranted no matter what was allowed around them. They have to look at each unique request individually regardless of what happened around it or before it. Otherwise, they serve no purpose. Mr. Vogel stated he is not requesting anything close to what has been done previously. He will already have two acres of pavement. He knows he has to compromise and that is what he is looking for from the Zoning Board. They are the gatekeepers, the threshold of what is to come, evaluating what is applicable and what is a good use. The ordinances are a little vague so that it can be evaluated as needed. He has been in front of the Zoning Board many times and 90% of the time he feels they are cooperative and listen to what makes sense. This request is fair and reasonable. Mr. Cooper added that consistency is a key factor. The people before them were not consistent with their own rules. Now the current administration has to follow these rules and establish policies and he urges them to look and rewrite if necessary, so that they make sense now. Mike Wegescheide reminded the Board and the audience that Zoning Board is an advisory board; they just make recommendations. The Village Board has the final say. The Zoning Board is here to listen to public comments and recommend what they feel is fair. There is no ordinance that says you can do whatever you want. The problem is when you start allowing people to do whatever they want, when does it stop? When the next guy comes in asking for a variance should he be allowed to do it because he has been a good steward of the community? This Board tries to listen and be consistent. Ron asked if Mr. Vogel could check into the cost of oil and chipping and maybe they could come up with a compromise. Mr. Vogel asked if he had come in requesting to rock the whole property and then compromised by offering to asphalt the front of the property, if that would have been considered a good compromise. He has had oil and chip at his lumber yard and there is still cost with only minor savings. Discussion followed concerning discussions between Village officials and businesspeople. Mike Wegescheide stated this is how the comprehensive plan was established. Mr. Cooper stated it feels like the Village does not have a clear objective and needs to decide what they want. Do they want to be more like Columbia or do they want to stay a hayseed community?  Mike Wegescheide answered that it seems Mr. Cooper doesn’t have all the information concerning what the Village wants and their objectives. More discussion followed concerning the Comprehensive Plan. Adam stated that while the Village could stand to have some more of those types of meetings, it does not help with the issue at hand. Mr. Vogel has been to three Zoning Board meetings concerning this project and the Village has compromised with him each time. Adam asked if he would consider getting a bid for oil and chipping or would he like the Board to make a recommendation. Mr. Vogel answered it feels like he is being given an ultimatum; either get an estimate or get told no. However, he agreed to review the costs and see if it could be implemented. Mike Wegescheide stated looking at the property, it is an open lot and Mr. Vogel can put whatever he wants there. The Village is not telling him what kind of business to put on the property. The ordinance explicitly states variances are not to be approved only because of financial hardship. Mrs. Schmidt stated that if Mr. Vogel doesn’t put his proposed project there then nothing will go on that property. Mike Wegescheide stated that was her opinion. Discussion followed about possibly changing the phases of the proposed project. Charlie stated that no matter what the Zoning Board recommends the Village Board makes the final decision and they have been known to overturn their recommendation by sticking to the ordinance and not bending the rules. They are more likely to stick with the ordinances and the comprehensive plan. Mr. Vogel stated that Village Trustee Randy Burk has told him that this lot was meant to be included in the Industrial section. Ron again asked if Mr. Vogel would get an estimate for oil and chip. Adam suggested getting the estimate from the same companies that gave him the paving estimates. Mr. Vogel stated he is willing to get the estimate, as long as the Board is not sending him on a goose chase. Ron answered that was insulting and they have no reason to do that. Mike Wegescheide again stated that the Village Board will be making the final decision and during that meeting they do not have to take any more comments concerning this issue. This meeting is the public hearing. If Mr. Vogel wants to talk at the Village Board meeting it would be during Citizen Comments and not while they decide on this issue. Discussion followed about whether oil and chip would be allowed. Charlie stated they are trying to bend a little to satisfy everyone. Mike Wegescheide stated this way Mr. Vogel has the opportunity for other options. Mr. Vogel stated that if the Board is willing to listen and try to compromise then he will get the estimate. Adam stated it doesn’t hurt to have more information and this will be presented to the Village Board with all the notes for them to make a wise decision. Mr. Vogel apologized for the comment that he made earlier in the meeting. Ron Krick made a motion to table this hearing until May so that Mr. Vogel can find out a price for oil and chip. Charlie Butzinger seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. Adam added that any information Mr. Vogel has before the next meeting can be given to him and he will pass along to the Zoning Board.
OLD BUSINESS: none
NEW BUSINESS: none
A motion was made by Dave Graf and seconded by Wayne Muskopf to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
 
_______________________________ 

​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_____________________________

Crissy Pipik, Clerk           

                        Mike Wegescheide, President
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